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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD  

WORK SESSION MEETING 
5:00 P.M. 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2019 
 
 

1. Pledge of Allegiance 
 
 
       PUBLIC HEARING 
 

2. Public Hearing on Local Law #2 to Override the Tax Levy. 
 
 

PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD WORK SESSION AGENDA 
 

  
3. Adopt the Town Budget 
4. Adopt the Fire District Budget 
5. Set Public Hearing on the de-icer law. 
6. Discussion regarding Horton Hollow Road  
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PUTNAM VALLEY 
TOWN BOARD WORK SESSION 

5:00 PM 
 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2019 
 

Present:        Supervisor Oliverio 
              Councilwoman Whetsel 
             Councilwoman Annabi 
              Councilman Mackay 
              Councilman Luongo 
       
Also Present:   Sherry Howard, Town Clerk 
Absent:  William Florence, Town Attorney 

 
Pledge of Allegiance and moment of silence in honor of our men and women in the 
armed forces throughout the world. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING ON LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2019 TO OVERRIDE THE TAX LEVY 
LIMIT 
 
Supervisor Oliverio moved to open the Public Hearing. 
 
 Supervisor Oliverio said we have come in at a 2.8% increase rather than the 2% tax 
CAP amount. The .8% overage is caused by increases in Workmen’s Comp., health 
insurance, liability insurance and retirement. We cut back here in Town Hall as much as 
we could. CFO Maria Angelico stated that the increase is actually 2.88%. Resident 
Patty Villanova said we just had an election and the tax payers sent a message by 
voting down the library proposition. There is a concern about the way taxes are going so 
I wish you did not have to override the Tax CAP. Ms. Villanova asked if the Town Board 
got a figure from the Fire Department as to how much they have in reserves towards the 
construction fund. Supervisor Oliverio said they have about $360,000.00 in reserves. 
Ms. Villanova said not just in the current budget. They have been getting money over 
the years, and we know eventually there will be a new fire house. Ms. Villanova said her 
understanding is that they do have a substantial amount in reserve. Supervisor Oliverio 
said the $360,000.00 in reserves has been given to them over the past four (4) years. 
Ms. Villanova asked Supervisor Oliverio how he determined that. Supervisor Oliverio 
replied they have been given about $88,000.00 per year for the last four (4) years. 
Councilperson Annabi added that the Fire Department is not getting an increase this 
year at all. Ms. Villanova asked if this is a budget item. Supervisor Oliverio said that yes 
it is. 
 
Hearing no other comments Supervisor Oliverio motioned to close the Public Hearing at 
5:06 PM. Councilperson Annabi seconded the motion, unanimously carried.  
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AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-303 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board amend the agenda to ADD the following: 
 
ADD: 
 
#2A – Resolution to override the tax levy limit. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Luongo, unanimously carried 
 
RESOLUTION TO OVERRIDE THE TAX LEVY LIMIT 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we need to override the tax levy limit due to the increases in 
Workmen’s Comp, liability insurance, health insurance and retirement added an 
unaccounted for 3.5% to our budget this year. Councilperson Annabi seconded to 
override the tax CAP which was unanimously carried. The official Resolution and roll 
call vote can be found at the end of the meeting.  
 
DISCUSSION REGARDING HORTON HOLLOW ROAD 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-304 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board move this discussion to number 3 on the agenda for 
tonight from number 6. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi, unanimously carried 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we have here Bruce Barber our Wetlands Inspector/Planner, 
Todd Atkinson our Town Engineer and Highway Supervisor Larry Cobb who will be 
discussing the contact they made with the DEC. Bruce Barber introduced himself, and 
said he is here to give an update on the evaluation of Horton Hollow Road with respect 
to paving. He said we developed an outline several months back to evaluate the road 
and the possibility of paving it. First there was a discussion, after the discussion the 
Board authorized a survey and this survey was completed in May. That survey was then 
given to the DEC for their evaluation with respect to potential environmental impacts 
from paving of that road to wetlands and other natural resources.  
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We then had a telephone conversation with the DEC. Participants of that conversation 
from the DEC were Christopher Lang, he is an Environment Analyst 1, Josh Fisher who 
is a Biologist and Lisa Masi, who is a Wildlife Biologist. Representing the Town on the 
phone was Supervisor Oliverio, Town Building Inspector Rich Quaglietta, Myself and 
Todd Atkinson remotely. There was much substantial discussion about the paving. In 
summary the DEC had the following questions and concerns:  
 

1. New York State DEC Wetland PK3 is located adjacent to the road. That is a 
Class 1 New York State DEC Wetland. The DEC classifies wetlands 1 through 4. 
Class 1 is the most highly valued and most highly functional so therefore has the 
most restrictive in terms of permitting requirements.  There is a DEC regulated 
water course called Canopus Creek which is a “BT”; B meaning the class of 
stream which is classified from A through D and T standing for the fact that Trout 
are in the lake. B is a highly valued stream and being there are trout in that 
stream there are additional regulations such as the temperature coming off the 
pavement. This is also adjacent to the road.  

2. They were concerned about flood plains and flood ways with respect to potential 
flooding due to the paving. 

3. Threats to endangered species, biodiversity and habitat. 
4. Storm water runoff from the paved road and how that would be addressed.  

 
Mr. Barber attached for the Board’s consideration a copy of the States Regulations with 
regards to wetlands of what can and what can’t be done with respect to work. He also 
gave the Board a summary of the concerns the DEC had for potential substantial vital 
impacts that the proposed action would cause; specifically for the Class 1 Wetlands or 
adjacent areas. They underscored the need for the Town to document a compelling 
economic or social need to pave Horton Hollow Road that clearly and substantially 
outweighs the loss of/or detriment to the benefits of the Class 1 Wetland in order to 
meet the permanent requirements of the codes, rules and regulations. After this 
determination, some research was done, and no evidence could be found of any 
ambulance, fire trucks or emergency vehicle getting stuck on the road. As far as 
flooding there seems to be adequate drainage, of course drainage issues need to be 
maintained. Additionally any dirt road needs to be regularly maintained, but there has 
been no great cost noted.  
 
Todd Atkinson said Mr. Barber has given you the major overview of what was discussed 
with the DEC. Mr. Atkinson has looked at what the cost impacts would be for such a 
paving project. He said we have looked at other similar projects in the area i.e. the most 
recent project that took place in Carmel. We have determined that this project would 
cost the Town between $500.00 to $800.00 per linear foot for complete redesign of 
storm water installation, storm water basins, control of the thermal loading (which would 
be any rainfall hitting the road, heating up and possibly hitting the wetlands); and 
dealing with the rock outcroppings that we see on the roadway. 
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Horton Hollow Road is 4,600 linear feet so you are looking at a cost of about $2.3 
million dollars of construction cost alone, this does not account for permit fees and 
engineering costs. Supervisor Oliverio asked what the engineering and permitting costs 
would be. Mr. Atkinson said they would be 15% to 18% on top of that number - which 
would add another $350,000.00. Supervisor Oliverio asked Mr. Barber for a clarification 
as to what the DEC would need to even green light this project. Mr. Barber said as part 
of the application to the DEC in addition to all the documentation regarding design, 
wetland delineations, functional aspects of the wetlands etc., there would have to be a 
narrative included as to the why the pavement is going to be needed to offset the 
potential environment impacts to those resources. As the DEC indicated it is required 
that the Town demonstrate a compelling social or economic need in order for them to 
consider the permit. Supervisor Oliverio said what about air quality? Mr. Barber said air 
quality is something that is looked at by the SEQR process and would be evaluated as 
part of the application if the Board does submit an application. Supervisor Oliverio 
asked if the air quality and the road itself were considered when the original project was 
first put forward. Mr. Barber said yes back when the subdivision was first considered in 
1993 there was a form handed in to the DEC which indicated that there would be no 
negative impact on air quality or transportation. At the time of the subdivision the road 
was shown as a dirt traveled way. It was evaluated by SEQR in its present condition 
and was chosen to be left unpaved. 
 
Councilperson Whetsel said she was recently at a meeting in Albany with the DEC and 
one of the topics that they addressed is the disappearing wetlands in the State of New 
York, about 50% have disappeared from where they were ten (10) years ago. They are 
very concerned about protecting clean drinking water so protecting wetlands is 
becoming an important issue. The wetlands recharge the aquifers which is where our 
wells get their water. In the report the DEC did put forward the wetlands were given a 
number 1 which makes them very important and should not be ignored. Our clean water 
supply is quickly disappearing. 
 
Resident Ken Kuritzky asked Mr. Barber which subdivision that old report refers to. Mr. 
Barber said the side closest to the bridge called Horton Hollow Estates which was 
submitted by a Mr. Henry Morrow and executed on September 2th 1993. Mr. Kuritzky 
said there were two (2) more subdivisions after that. Mr. Kuritzky asked where the 
wetlands that the DEC mentioned are located. Mr. Barber said the DEC has their own 
maps and they use that as a screening tool to show where the wetlands might be. Mr. 
Barber offered to give him the website so he can look at what the DEC has. Mr. Kuritzky 
said that there are wetlands right in front of his property and no one in the Town has 
mentioned that to him. Mr. Barber said the DEC has separate maps from the Town and 
it might not be on the Town maps, we have our own set of criteria, and codes and we 
were tasked to identify Town wetlands.  
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Mr. Kuritzky said you gave a report and you don’t even mention the wetlands, I have a 
possible wetlands violation and I went to Mr. Barber’s office and I showed him the map, 
showed him the filed map, and I showed him what the Town had done to bring the water 
down without any DEC authorization. Supervisor Oliverio asked the DEC if there were 
any violations current or any coming down and the DEC said no. Mr. Atkinson and Mr. 
Kuritzky discussed whether a permit was needed or not which leads back to Mr. 
Kuritzky’ s belief that there is a possible wetlands violation. Mr. Atkinson insured him 
that no permit was needed and there is no violation.  
 
Supervisor Oliverio asked Highway Superintendent Cobb if Horton Hollow Road could 
be graded in the spring. Superintendent Cobb said right now the road is as hard as a 
rock, there is a couple of pot holes but if you disturb things now more stuff will go into 
the wetlands. We will grade it when the ground softens up. Supervisor Oliverio said for 
myself, unless we can come up with a health based, economic based, or social based 
issue on this road we can’t do this project, because as of now the road has not been 
proven to be unsafe. He went on to say we were asked and tasked to do some research 
with the DEC because we could not ask the Town to spend $350,000.00 on an 
engineering project to submit to the DEC and have them reject it out of hand. We have 
already spent $27,000.00 on a survey which was sent to the DEC. We did get an 
answer from them, and many of you do not like that answer. Supervisor Oliverio said he 
cannot see the Board moving ahead with this project when the DEC already said unless 
you can show us a very important reason to pave that road we will deny your permit. A 
resident said if you can’t pave the road can you please move the sand and silt that 
gathers on the side of the road and goes into our homes and gets into our lungs. 
Supervisor Oliverio asked Superintendent Cobb if there is a way to do that. 
Superintendent Cobb said he will look into that. Supervisor Oliverio said the sand still 
does not constitute a health issue. Supervisor Oliverio said he will personally call the 
DEC and ask them about if air quality is a health impact. 
 
A resident asked if they can be given a written time line as to when and what will be 
done to the road. Superintendent Cobb said he will make sure everything gets taken 
care of and it is up to his discretion when and what needs to be done to the road.  
 
Resident Ken Kuritzky said you can’t do pavement without drainage; but you can do 
drainage without pavement and drainage is sorely needed on that road. Supervisor 
Oliverio said Superintendent Cobb will also look at the drainage and repair what needs 
to be repaired. Councilperson Annabi thanked Mr. Kuritzky for making everybody aware 
of what has been going on in respect to Horton Hollow Road.  
 
Mr. Barber said if you are getting a copy of the report the word DRAFT is printed across 
the pages, it is in fact the final report.  
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SET PUBLIC HEARING ON THE DE-ICER LAW 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio  
Councilperson Annabi seconded for discussion 
 
Councilperson Annabi said there are a lot of people here from Lake Oscawana who 
want to discuss this law. LOMAC asked the Town Board to consider putting together a 
law to regulate de-icers. The wording on the law is not from LOMAC, they are from laws 
that other places use and were then put together by the Town Attorney. She went on to 
say there is an issue, there are people who want to keep their docks safe and there are 
people who want to ice skate etc. There are already laws in place about vessels, water 
crafts, quads, and snowmobiles on the lake. Quads and snowmobiles are already not 
allowed on the lakes one (1) hour after sunset, this has been on our books since 1994.  
 
Resident John Deluca said that the de-icer people are using consist of electric motors 
with props on them forcing a wall of water up which keeps a current going so that the 
moving water will not freeze. A bubbler system on the other hand is just a perforated 
hose that goes around a dock, a boat, or a buoy and contains it right there.  
 
Resident Evan Kneuer said the conversation in this room should begin and end with the 
word safety. There is no way that this can be made safe. This has been going on for a 
while in Lake Oscawana. Last year we had a man fall through the ice regardless of the 
circumstances. He saw on Facebook that Supervisor Oliverio said the Town Board 
cannot condone any activities on the Lake. The Town Board agreed with that statement. 
Mr. Kneuer continued: nobody’s property can come before the wellbeing of any man, 
woman or child. Our taxes in the lake areas are high, and we use the lake for all four (4) 
seasons. It is our right and we enter at our own risk. To thin the ice, or to alter the 
course of “mother nature” is not safe for people or pets. He added that your dock is an 
extension of land lease by the Town. It is an extension of your property. It is part of our 
rights to be out there on the lake. Supervisor Oliverio said that Mr. Deluca gave him a 
bunch of articles to read and the bubbler system may be a compromise. All it does is 
shoots up bubbles around the pilings of the dock and does not extend past that. He 
added that at the last Public Hearing we had as many people come who are for the de-
icers; but he does believe that actual propeller/motor driven de-icers or aerators should 
be banned due to safety issues.  
 
Resident Sean McCann said that we have seen many people ice fishing out on the lake 
in the winter time and occasionally people do rent houses on the lake who don’t know 
about the de-icers. If they are ice skating and the ice is thin there is nothing to indicate 
that to them so that can be dangerous. 
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A resident said she and many of the people there tonight just do not want the 
motor/propeller type of de-icer which causes the ice to thin far around the docks. There 
is a safe mechanism which would also save people’s property.  
 
Judy Dronzek and Dr. Ellen Friedman who are representatives from LOMAC spoke. Dr. 
Friedman said we had an open meeting last February right after the gentleman fell in 
and both sides we there. There were strong proponents on both sides. After the meeting 
they did extensive careful research on what is done on other lakes in the whole north 
east. They then gave a report of what is being used safely to the Town Board. Ms. 
Dronzek read the letter that they gave to the Town Board: 
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Ms. Dronzek said that there are definitely safe compromises that work for everyone and 
of course safety is paramount – but the property owner still needs to protect their own 
stuff. Dr. Friedman said there is a way to use de-icers safely by how you direct them 
carefully, they have to be running at certain speeds, they can’t run continuously, and 
they have to be set on timers etc.  
 
Resident Tom Vandeveerdonk said you cannot control how far around the dock the ice 
will melt. He has a dock and does not use anything – it bobs up and down with the 
water.  
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Resident Zachary Flegar said there is a pool of water about 200 square feet in front of 
one (1) property. Councilperson Annabi said that’s why LOMAC asked us to do this, so 
this kind of thing does not happen. Mr. Flegar continued by saying there are stretches of 
docks that go hundreds of feet and dozens of docks, if everyone is using a de-icer it will 
affect the integrity of the ice. If you move to a place like Putnam Valley and you buy a 
home on the ice you want to use the lake, having your dock suffer damage in the winter 
is the chance you chose to take. Supervisor Oliverio said he understands and agrees 
that when you weigh property versus life on the scale it is obvious what wins.  
 
Resident Brandan Foran who is the person who fell through the ice last winter spoke. 
He said he was out driving around last winter on the ice and fell in due to a person who 
was not home but left his aerator on. He was in the water for close to 40 minutes and 
almost died. You have to remember there are kids that play on that lake.  
 
Councilperson Mackay said if he goes on Amazon and buys a bubbler does it guarantee 
that it only goes six (6) inches around my dock. Supervisor Oliverio said of course not. 
Councilperson Mackay said that plays into what this group is saying, nothing that melts 
the ice is safe. Supervisor Oliverio said the actual Public Hearing is next week, please 
come back then. If you want shoot us an e-mail.  
 
A resident said he could understand these things working on a lake 50X the size of 
Lake Oscawana but when you have a cove 40 feet wide and you have a bunch of 
people with opposing docks how can you control this.  
 
John Deluca Jr. said so the Town Board thinks it is okay to protect property over people. 
The Town Board said no one said that at all. Mr. Deluca added that dogs and young 
children cannot read so they may fall in because they can’t read the posted signs.  
Supervisor Oliverio said, we hear what you are saying. The Board’s responsibility is to 
listen to both sides, that is fair, and then reach a final conclusion. You need to come 
back next week at 6:00 PM. We will analyze everything that we have heard and then 
render a decision.  
 
Councilperson Luongo said if anyone cannot make it next week please send an email to 
all of us this way we can have more information.  
 
RESOLUTION #R19-305 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Putnam Valley set the date of 
November 20th at 6:00 PM as the date for a Public Hearing on a Local Law regarding 
the use of Bubblers, De-Icers, and Aeration Systems in Water. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Mackay, unanimously carried.  
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ADOPT THE 2020 TOWN OF PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN/HIGHWAY/DISTRICT 
DEPARTMENT BUDGET 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said he would like to reinstate those two (2) $5,000.00 line item 
salaries that were omitted at the last meeting. He is pushing this because it is important 
to remunerate employees that have taken on additional responsibilities and whose work 
has blossomed beyond their job title. We have done it for other people in the past; and 
this is an issue of fairness. Supervisor Oliverio said he sees on a day to day basis what 
they do unlike the rest of the Town Board who do not. Councilperson Annabi said 
according to Town Counsel this is not legal. He sent Councilperson Annabi an email 
which she read: “re: the Managers Contract – I read it nothing in it provides for extra 
pay. The contract was signed by all eligible. You must amend or void the contract to 
make any benefits for any members of the signed contract”. 
 
Councilperson Whetsel said I think we can do that coming in to 2020. We can void out 
the contract and make a new one. Supervisor Oliverio said he did not agree with 
Counsel because the Manager’s Contract does not establish base salaries like the 
Teamsters or the CSEA contract does. Supervisor Oliverio said Counsel does not make 
the law, he interprets the law only. He went on to say we are the law - we make the law. 
Councilperson Whetsel says the Manager’s Contract does not allow for any 
amendments to be made; it is very straightforward. We can void and then reinstate a 
different contract in 2020. Supervisor Oliverio said he gave the Town Board members a 
packet last spring because he wanted to give them a raise then.  He said he was told by 
the Town Board Members to wait until budget time. The Town Board Members did not 
remember this happening. Councilperson Mackay said everyone on the Board had to 
vote to approve this contract. If you are going to amend or void it you will need everyone 
on this Board to then reapprove it. I am not sure you will have the majority vote. 
Supervisor Oliverio said he is insisting on this raise as those two (2) people deserve it. 
Councilperson Annabi said she will not go against Counsel. Supervisor Oliverio says a 
lawyer only advises, we can decide. Supervisor Oliverio will not move the budget 
forward as is. 
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Presented by Councilperson Annabi, seconded by Councilwoman Whetsel 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-306 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board adopt the final 2020 Town/Highway and District 
Budget with a Tax Increase of 2.88%.  
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
COUNCILMAN LUONGO   AYE 
COUNCILMAN MACKAY   AYE 
COUNCILWOMAN ANNABI  AYE 
COUNCILWOMAN WHETSEL  AYE 
SUPERVISOR OLIVERIO   NAY 
 
By a vote of 4 to 1 the Motion Carries. 
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RESOLVE TO ADOPT THE 2020 FIRE DEPARTMENT BUDGET 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-307 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board adopt the 2020 final Putnam Valley Volunteer Fire 
Department Budget.  
 
Seconded by Councilperson Mackay 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
COUNCILMAN LUONGO   RECUSAL* 
COUNCILMAN MACKAY   AYE 
COUNCILWOMAN ANNABI  AYE 
COUNCILWOMAN WHETSEL  AYE 
SUPERVISOR OLIVERIO   AYE 
 
By a vote of 4 AYES and 1 Recusal the motion carries. 
 
*Councilman Luongo recused himself as he is a member of the Fire Department. 
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TAX CAP OVERRIDE RESOLUTION 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-308 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Putnam Valley authorize the 
Supervisor to enact Local Law #2 of 2019 to override the tax levy limit established in 
General Municipal Law 3-c for the 2020 fiscal year. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
COUNCILMAN LUONGO   AYE 
COUNCILMAN MACKAY   AYE 
COUNCILWOMAN ANNABI  AYE 
COUNCILWOMAN WHETSEL  AYE 
SUPERVISOR OLIVERIO   AYE 
 
By a vote of 5 AYES to 0 Nays the motion carries. 
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Supervisor Oliverio moved to go into Executive Session on a personnel matter at 6:23 
PM. No further business will be conducted afterward. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi unanimously carried. 
  
        
        

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Sherry Howard 
       Town Clerk     

 11/20/2019 


